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The meeting was called to order at 10.30 a.m .

AGENDA ITEM 111: ADVANCEMENT OF WOMEN (continued) (A/48/3 (Chap. VII.C),
A/48/38, A/48/98, A/48/124-S/25506, A/48/182, A/48/187-E/1993/76, A/48/279, 301,
338, 354, 359, 413 and 513; A/C.3/48/L.5)

1. Mrs. MONGELLA (Assistant Secretary-General and Secretary-General of the
Fourth World Conference on Women), speaking on behalf of the Secretariat
concerning the documentation on the International Research and Training
Institute for the Advancement of Women (INSTRAW) and the United Nations
Development Fund for Women (UNIFEM), said that following the adoption of
Economic and Social Council decision 1993/235 and a first review by the
Secretariat of the administrative, financial and legal implications of that
decision, the Secretary-General had written to the President of the Dominican
Republic seeking the cooperation of the Dominican authorities in pursuing the
matter. Consultations between the latter and representatives of the Secretary-
General had subsequently been undertaken. The Dominican authorities had agreed
to the delayed issuance of the Secretary-General’s document and the change in
date of consideration of the report in order to allow their views to be taken
fully into account.

2. The Dominican Republic, after submitting a revised position paper, had
requested the Secretariat to refrain from issuing that paper as a document of
the General Assembly pending the outcome of the consultations; those
consultations were still under way, and no contrary notification had been given
to the Secretariat. Unless otherwise indicated by the Dominican authorities,
the Secretariat would proceed immediately to issue their paper and the
Secretary-General’s report. Any factual clarifications called for in the
Dominican position paper would be set out in a further Secretariat note. The
Secretariat would make every effort to conclude the consultations with the
Dominican authorities on substantive issues in a mutually satisfactory manner.

3. Mrs. ALVAREZ (Dominican Republic) stressed that her Government had not been
officially notified of Economic and Social Council decision 1993/235 until
5 October. As a sovereign Member State, her country would not yield to the
threats made by a representative of the Secretariat to the effect that it would
suffer serious financial consequences if it failed to support the proposed
merger between INSTRAW and UNIFEM.

4. The premises occupied by INSTRAW had been donated by the Government of the
Dominican Republic; the United Nations was not, therefore, in a position to
reassign those premises. The allegations made by the Secretariat required an
immediate official response that could not wait until the matter was debated in
the Committee. To that end, she requested a copy of the statement just made by
the Secretary-General of the Conference.

5. Mrs. PILOTO (Zimbabwe) said that since gaining independence, Zimbabwe had
made commendable efforts to promote gender equality in the legal, social and
corporate life of the country. Women held high-level positions in government
and in the diplomatic, academic and legal fields. A ministry responsible for
women’s affairs had been established and legislation had been passed to

/...



A/C.3/48/SR.30
English
Page 3

(Mrs. Piloto, Zimbabwe )

safeguard women’s right to property and inheritance. Women who performed as
well as their male counterparts were given preference for promotions or
placement in public service posts.

6. In education, a specific percentage of scholarships was reserved for girls.
Her delegation appreciated the scholarships that had been offered by foreign
Governments to help women in Zimbabwe acquire skills at home and abroad. The
United Nations, with eight agencies headed by women, had set a good example for
States to follow. Despite progress, however, male dominance remained
entrenched. Gender stereotyping was experienced by women in her country, as in
others. Government efforts to establish independent mechanisms to deal with
harassment and other misconduct had produced results. Men in Zimbabwe were
beginning to accept women as equal partners in development.

7. The report of the Secretary-General on the improvement of the situation of
women in rural areas (A/48/187) provided useful insight into the problems faced
by rural women and how to address them. However, the report made reference to a
sharp increase in the incidence of poverty among rural women, and stated that a
gender dimension helped to explain why and how the situation of women and men
differed in rural areas. That statement, though well reasoned, lacked a
definition of the cultural context of such a situation. The traditional African
family derived its status from the family head. Husbands and fathers acquired
wealth not for themselves, but for their families. Therefore, the concept of
the feminization of poverty might apply to widowed women who had become the
heads of families, but not to traditional families.

8. It was essential to bear that in mind when proposing programmes and
recommendations. For example, to an observer, every rural household without a
wage income would be considered extremely poor, yet the same household could be
considered rich within that culture. Consequently, programmes should be devised
to include both men and women, rather than being antagonistic to the traditional
position of the male, thereby destroying the family structure of the very
societies that were intended to benefit.

9. With regard to professional women, promotion to high positions should not
be an end in itself. Sex discrimination at the workplace was rampant: faced
with male resentment, such women were subjected to discriminatory practices,
making it difficult for them to perform. The United Nations system should
provide follow-up programmes for professional women in positions of authority.
Studies should be conducted to help women in the corporate world improve their
networking skills, promote activities in professional organizations and devise
confidence-building measures. With regard to women and the media, a
comprehensive approach involving the education of society as a whole and
programmes to develop legal literacy for women would improve their status.

10. Her delegation urged all Governments to treat the 1995 Fourth World
Conference on Women with the seriousness that it deserved. While ensuring that
women were fully represented at the Conference, men should not be left out
completely, otherwise they would never understand the changes women were
advocating. Disregarding the concept of gender equality in dealing with gender
issues would only perpetuate the stereotype images of women that continued to be
witnessed today.
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11. Mrs. KABBAJ (Morocco) said that the progress already attained in
implementing the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women
to the Year 2000 should not allow other, adverse factors to be overlooked; for
instance, the conflict between reforms aimed at advancing the position of women
and deep-rooted cultural traditions and attitudes was a frequent stumbling
block. Other major obstacles also impeded efforts to bridge the equality gap.
Attitudes needed to evolve with a view to creating a favourable socio-cultural
environment where the sharing of rights, duties and responsibilities between the
sexes was the norm. Her delegation therefore welcomed the outcome of the recent
Vienna World Conference on Human Rights, where it had been declared that women’s
rights would be upgraded to the same status as human rights.

12. The 1995 Fourth World Conference on Women would allow progress to be made
in eliminating discrimination against women and liberating them from intolerable
injustice. In that spirit, Morocco had already taken steps to implement the
Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, to
which it had acceded in mid-1993. It had also helped to formulate the draft
declaration on the elimination of violence against women (A/C.3/48/L.5).

13. The correlation between development and the advancement of women was clear.
As women should be involved at all stages of development on an equal basis with
men, it was crucial to ward off the threat of adverse economic conditions, which
had substantially reduced the pace of their advancement in some countries,
particularly in Africa. In that respect, the ability of the public sector to
provide various services related to the advancement of women was limited by
scanty resources.

14. Women were also the victims of poverty, illness and illiteracy, all of
which posed further obstacles to their advancement. Recognizing women’s
education as the key factor in improving socio-economic conditions, Morocco had
focused efforts since its independence on ensuring that girls received the same
education as boys. Equally aware of the importance of vocational training, it
had also instituted a highly successful programme aimed at instructing girls
with an eye to job-market requirements, as well as similarly successful literacy
campaigns. Furthermore, it had improved women’s health services and now ran
annual vaccination campaigns for both women and children. Finally, she cited as
evidence of Morocco’s firm will to follow the route of democracy and respect for
human rights the appointment of women for the first time ever in 1993 to her
country’s Chamber of Representatives.

15. Mr. KONIG (Commission of the European Communities), speaking on behalf of
the European Community, said that the current medium-term action programme on
equal opportunities for women and men guided the work of the European Commission
in the field of equal opportunities. The first priority area was the legal
framework. The Commission was encouraging better use of the impressive body of
legislation that it had built up over the years, specifically to give women more
confidence and ensure that lawyers were familiar with the relevant legislation.
Since the gap between men’s and women’s pay remained wide, the Commission had
drafted a memorandum on equal pay for work of equal value which gave guidance on
how to design fair job evaluation and implement that fundamental principle.

/...



A/C.3/48/SR.30
English
Page 5

(Mr. Konig )

16. The second priority was the integration of women in the labour market, at
all levels of seniority, and in all types of employment. It was generally
recognized that one of the greatest barriers to the full integration of women
into the labour market was the difficulty in finding good child care. The
Commission would soon publish a guide that contained practical suggestions
regarding services, leave arrangements, workplace practices and greater
involvement of men in the upbringing of children. At present, women undertook
most family responsibilities. In fact, the reconciliation of work and family
life should ideally involve both parents and benefit both parents. Various
conferences had been organized to explore that issue.

17. The third priority was the improvement of the status of women in society.
Recent conferences and seminars on women had shown that there was a serious lack
of input from women at senior levels of decision-making and had affirmed the
need to achieve a balanced distribution of public and political power between
women and men. Women were being encouraged to play a more active part in
politics, especially in view of the European parliamentary elections to be held
in 1994. With regard to employment, women were too often working in low-paying
jobs that were especially vulnerable in a recession. The Commission was
developing initiatives to ensure that equal opportunity was accorded particular
attention.

18. The policy on women in development was aimed at ensuring the full
integration of women, both as agents and beneficiaries, into the mainstream of
development. Through its related activities, the Commission sought to enhance
the status of women, improve their living conditions, widen their social and
economic role and promote their participation in development on an equal footing
with men. Women should be given access to land, employment, advanced
technologies and funding; their access to training and education should also be
facilitated. Well aware of the impetus that the Nairobi Forward-looking
Strategies had given to the pursuit of equality between women and men, the
Commission was at work on its own preparations for the 1995 Fourth World
Conference on Women.

19. Mr. JIN Yongjian (China) noted that women’s status and their social and
economic environment were closely linked; women could be liberated politically
and enjoy quality of life only after their economic and social conditions had
improved substantially. Efforts for the advancement of women in the world
should be combined with efforts to maintain world peace and promote economic
development and social progress.

20. His country had always attached importance to the advancement of women and
adhered to the principle of equality between men and women. Chinese women
played an important role in the management of State affairs, economic
development, science and technology and social progress. Two main tasks for the
next five years were to promote women’s full participation in the reform and
modernization programme and raise their legal awareness. A national conference
on women recently held in Beijing had set objectives to be achieved by the end
of the century, namely, to enhance public awareness of women’s rights, increase
women’s participation in all spheres of life and punish those guilty of violence
against women.
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21. As host country to the 1995 Fourth World Conference on Women, China invited
all delegations to come to Beijing and jointly seek ways to improve the status
of women. His Government had accomplished significant preparatory work for the
Conference. Through the mass media, it had raised the Chinese people’s
awareness of the importance of the Conference and women’s issues in general.
The sites and facilities for the Conference and the NGO Forum had been inspected
and approved by the planning mission headed by the Secretary-General of the
Conference. Chinese women had been encouraged to participate in workshops with
United Nations bodies involved in women’s issues in order to get a better
understanding of United Nations conferences. People in China were anxious to
pursue close cooperation in the preparatory work with the United Nations,
non-governmental organizations and other countries to ensure the success of the
Conference.

22. The Platform for Action, the basic structure of which had been approved by
the Commission on the Status of Women, should continue to make equality,
development and peace its ultimate objectives, represent the rights and
interests of women in all countries and, especially in developing countries,
help them solve their main problems by formulating practical measures that were
easy to implement. Lastly, the Chinese Government fully supported the draft
declaration on the elimination of violence against women (A/C.3/48/L.5)
recommended for adoption by the General Assembly and urged those countries that
had not done so to accede as soon as possible to the Convention on the
Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women.

23. Mrs. SAHLI (Libyan Arab Jamahiriya) said that poor economic conditions and
lack of resources in many countries, particularly in the developing world,
prevented proper implementation of the various plans and programmes related to
women’s issues which had been instituted through the efforts of United Nations
bodies. As a result, the desired improvement in the status of women had not
been achieved. In view of the sizeable contribution of women to agriculture and
food production, training programmes in rural areas should be restructured to
enable women to acquire the skills needed in modern agriculture and industry.
The recommendations contained in the Secretary-General’s report on improvement
of the situation of women in rural areas (A/48/187) could serve as a guide in
that connection.

24. High priority should be given to the education and training of women in the
developing countries, failing which they could not be integrated into
development or make the contribution of which they were capable. Commending the
work of INSTRAW, UNIFEM and UNDP in helping the developing countries to
establish programmes aimed at women, she hoped that their efforts would
continue, particularly in assisting specific categories of women, such as
minorities, refugees, prison inmates and so forth, whose problems required
greater emphasis and concern.

25. In preparing for the 1995 Fourth World Conference on Women, which her
delegation welcomed, the Commission on the Status of Women should take into
account the close relationship between the objectives of that Conference and
those of the 1995 World Summit for Social Development, as well as draw up a
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practical plan for implementing the remainder of the Nairobi Forward-looking
Strategies by using individual country reports to identify obstacles to its
implementation.

26. It should also specify the measures to be taken by the developed countries
and international financial institutions with a view to achieving the objectives
set forth in the Strategies, and arrange a programme of seminars aimed at
highlighting issues affecting women and restricting their contribution to
development. Her country would actively participate in the preparations for the
Conference and had already formed a national committee for that purpose.
Meanwhile, the United Nations Department of Public Information should strengthen
awareness of the Conference slogan, namely "Action for equality, development and
peace", with a view to gaining public support for programmes aimed at women.

27. Her country urged those States which had not yet done so to accede to the
Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women.
More important still was its implementation, including recognition of women’s
rights and their participation in decision-making in all fields. In that
connection, she hoped that the draft declaration on the elimination of violence
against women (A/C.3/48/L.5) would be adopted at the current session. On
another note, her delegation called for intensified efforts to increase the
proportion of women in senior positions in the United Nations Secretariat by
1995 in line with the decisions taken on that matter.

28. In Libya, which attached great importance to women, laws had been enacted
to safeguard women’s rights and their participation in economic, social and
political decision-making, while a new high-level post had recently been created
in the General People’s Congress to cover all aspects of women’s affairs.
Liaison offices had also been established throughout the country with the aim of
improving the overall situation of women and thus enabling them to contribute
towards building society in Libya. In conclusion, she affirmed her country’s
commitment to participating actively in the preparations for the Fourth World
Conference with a view to fully implementing the Nairobi Forward-looking
Strategies.

29. Mrs. GHIMIRE (Nepal) said that the subordination of women in most
developing countries was so complete that they did not even have an identity of
their own. Women in Asian society grew up in a socio-cultural environment based
on the principle of patriarchy. There was a conflict therefore between the
constitutional guarantees of equality and the real traditional and cultural
status of women. If freedom of choice and equality between the genders were
important for human development, it could be said that women in Asia had always
been "oppressed". The birth of a male child was celebrated in most homes,
whereas a female child was considered a burden to the family and faced a life of
constant struggle for survival. There was a need for massive adult-literacy
programmes to eliminate old social beliefs that discriminated against women and
to change attitudes with regard to the status of women.

30. As everywhere else in the world, women worked harder than men in Nepal.
The problems of malnutrition, infant and maternal mortality, child marriage,
discrimination, and abuse and neglect by husbands characterized their condition.
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Recognition of the human rights of women, particularly in a least-developed
country like Nepal, was a major political issue requiring the immediate
attention of Governments.

31. Her country’s democratic leaders had made the advancement of women a major
political objective. Since the restoration of democracy in 1990, the Nepalese
Government had promoted the participation of women in politics, decision-making,
higher education and employment; and women in her country were optimistic about
conditions for their advancement.

32. In spite of efforts by Governments and non-governmental organizations, much
remained to be done in order to eliminate trafficking in women and solving the
problems of destitute and mentally-ill women, women prisoners and refugee women
and children. Governments should attach priority to those problems and
establish ministries of women’s affairs to deal with them. While United Nations
efforts to promote the advancement of women were on the right track, the
progress achieved was not satisfactory. Her delegation hoped that the upcoming
major international conferences would yield concrete results. There must be a
policy to address the problems of the most oppressed and disadvantaged women as
a matter of priority. Women in least-developed countries required assistance
more urgently than those in developed countries in all respects. Lastly, she
stressed the need to generate employment opportunities for rural women and
empower women to participate in decision-making.

33. Mr. THOMPSON (Jamaica), speaking on behalf of the Caribbean Community
(CARICOM), said that all efforts leading up to the 1995 Fourth World Conference
on Women should be directed towards ensuring its success and maximizing its
impact on the status of women worldwide. It was encouraging that the planning
mission to Beijing lead by the Secretary-General of the Conference had yielded
positive results and that the representatives of non-governmental organizations
had taken part in that mission. He noted with satisfaction that contributions
had been pledged to the Trust Fund for preparatory activities for the
Conference. The Fund should be used to assist national preparatory activities
and to support the participation of representatives of developing countries and
non-governmental organizations in the Conference and in preparations for it. He
hoped that States in a position to do so would support the Trust Fund and other
means to raise extrabudgetary resources for the Conference.

34. National reports on the review and appraisal of the Nairobi Forward-looking
Strategies were the basis for preparatory activities at all levels. Those
reports would provide inputs for the regional and global review and appraisal of
the implementation of the Strategies, which was the most important item of the
Conference’s agenda. The Platform for Action for the Conference must be
positive in its orientation, stressing the advantages accruing from women’s
equal participation, important advances made in that area and action to be taken
for further progress. The Platform should be action-oriented, concise and
written in language that was easily understood. The CARICOM countries supported
the convening of an inter-sessional working group of the Commission on the
Status of Women to develop the structure of the Platform for Action as well as
the efforts to take a more strategic and concise approach to the system-wide
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medium-term plan for the advancement of women. He also supported procedures
permitting the broadest participation of non-governmental organizations,
particularly women’s groups, in the Conference and the preparations.

35. There was a need to build on the discussion of the priority themes for the
1995 Conference in order to improve the general understanding of the problems of
women and take decisive action to achieve equality of men and women. The
pattern of unequal remuneration was universal, notwithstanding the ILO standards
on equality of pay and the legislation adopted by many countries. Other
familiar patterns such as the predominance of women in low-skilled, low-paying
jobs and their absence from management and decision-making must be eliminated.
The CARICOM States were pleased that a methodology was being developed to assist
in the comparative evaluation of women’s work, particularly in the informal
sector. What was important to women must be brought to the attention of
policy-makers. The work under way to improve statistics gathering and analysis
augured well for the preparations for the World Conference. Improving the
situation of women in urban areas required investment in education, training,
job-generation programmes, health care and housing.

36. Women must be given equal opportunities to participate in development.
CARICOM was encouraged that the resource base of the United Nations Development
Fund for Women (UNIFEM) continued to expand, that its programme-delivery rates
were improving, and that its advocacy continued to bring a gender perspective to
major international conferences and to the work of relevant United Nations
agencies. The Fund’s support for development programmes in the CARICOM region
had contributed to empowerment of women in the region. The Caribbean Community
supported the special focus given to the situation of rural women in order to
remove obstacles to their full participation in development. There was a need
to formulate and implement strategies to that end in order to improve their
access to land, credit and other productive resources, water, health care and
housing. Such strategies should focus on alleviating poverty among rural women.

37. The General Assembly should adopt the draft declaration on violence against
women (A/C.3/48/L.5) elaborated by the Commission on the Status of Women.
Governments and society must send an unequivocal message that domestic violence
was a public matter and would not be tolerated. Eliminating violence against
women was a priority for CARICOM Governments, many of which had taken
legislative action to combat it. He noted with satisfaction that the recent
World Conference on Human Rights had supported consideration by the Commission
on Human Rights of the appointment of a special rapporteur on violence against
women, and of the integration of women’s human rights into the work of
mainstream human-rights bodies.

38. It was particularly gratified to note the recommendations of the Committee
on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women. Action should be taken to
place that Committee on an equal footing with the other human-rights treaty
bodies in terms of servicing and meeting time. He hoped that the call for
universal ratification of the Convention by the year 2000 would yield results
and was pleased to report that all CARICOM States had ratified it.

/...



A/C.3/48/SR.30
English
Page 10

(Mr. Thompson, Jamaica )

39. It continued to be a source of deep concern that equality of men and women
had not been achieved in the United Nations Secretariat. Statistics as of
mid-1993 indicated that much remained to be done in order to achieve the targets
set for 1995. CARICOM fully supported the special measures to be taken to
promote and recruit more women in the Secretariat when the hiring freeze was
lifted, and stressed the need to give due attention to achieving a balance in
the recruitment and promotion of women from developing and developed countries.

40. Mrs. APPELO (Netherlands) said that the women’s movement in the Netherlands
had been taking a keen interest in the restructuring of the United Nations and
hoped that it would lead to greater decisiveness in implementing the
Organization’s policy on women. There was a need for more vigorous action in
view of the growing feminization of poverty, migration and increased violence
against women. The Division for the Advancement of Women had an important role
to play in that connection, particularly in providing support to the Commission
on the Status of Women in its more onerous duties. Her delegation therefore
strongly endorsed Commission resolution 37/9 concerning the consequences of
reorganization for the work programme on the advancement of women, and urged the
Secretary-General to ensure that it was reflected in policy.

41. Although violence against women was not explicitly mentioned in the
Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women,
today it was viewed as a serious violation of human rights, thanks mainly of the
efforts of women’s organizations to place that issue on the political agenda.
In view of the fact that the recent Vienna Conference on Human Rights had
stressed the universality of human rights, the Netherlands strongly urged Member
States to reconsider the many reservations they had entered which were
incompatible with the spirit of the Convention. Moreover, the Committee on the
Elimination of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) should be placed on an equal
footing with other human-rights treaty bodies and its sessions should be
extended from two to three weeks annually.

42. Her Government had recently completed its report on the implementation of
the Convention; and the women’s movement in the Netherlands had produced a
shadow report on the same subject. It was crucial that the views of the
non-governmental organizations should be heard as well. An effective procedure
for submitting individual complaints concerning gender-specific violations of
human rights was essential. The introduction of the right of petition through
an optional protocol to the Convention, as called for by the World Conference on
Human Rights, would be the most desirable solution. Her delegation was looking
forward to a constructive debate on that topic at the next session of the
Commission on the Status of Women. In addition, increasing the effectiveness of
the Commission’s communications procedure could provide it and CEDAW with
important information. Her delegation therefore strongly endorsed Economic and
Social Council resolutions 1992/19 and 1993/11, and attached particular
importance to the consideration by the Commission of implementation of the
Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action with regard to women’s rights within
the United Nations system. Accordingly, the Commission should consider that
question and report to the Council at its 1994 session.
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43. The Netherlands regarded the draft declaration on violence against women
(A/C.3/48/L.5) as a way of reinforcing the Convention and hoped it would be
adopted. The appointment of a special rapporteur on violence against women
would be a most positive step. He should, inter alia , consider the causes of
violence against women and formulate recommendations to prevent it. More
systematic information about gender-specific human-rights violations was
essential.

44. The need to eliminate violence against women was underscored by the
situation in the former Yugoslavia. It was of utmost importance that all
persons suspected of using rape as an instrument of war should be brought before
the International Tribunal established by the Security Council to try cases
involving serious violations of international humanitarian law committed in that
territory. In that connection, she expressed regret that, notwithstanding the
availability of qualified candidates, the Secretary-General had not appointed a
woman as Prosecutor. The women’s movement in the Netherlands therefore
requested the Security Council to appoint an advisory committee of women lawyers
and experts in the field of counselling war victims and victims of sexual
violence. Such a committee would be able to advise the judges on the Tribunal
with regard to the gender-specific aspects of their work. Her delegation also
attached importance to ensuring expertise in all echelons of the judicial
apparatus to be set up in that regard.

45. A recent report published in Europe drew attention to the fact that the
specific predicament of black migrant women, who were subjected to both sexism
and racism, was often ignored. The women’s movement in the Netherlands
therefore urged the Commission on the Status of Women to consider the question
of improving the lot of black migrant women and develop legal instruments to
protect them. The related problem of improving the situation of victims of
trafficking in women should be given high priority.

46. Recognition of sexual orientation to ensure protection against
discrimination was a fundamental issue. The failure of United Nations legal
instruments to offer protection against discrimination on the grounds of sexual
orientation hampered the cause of lesbian women and of women in general. The
awarding of official United Nations observer status to the International Lesbian
and Gay Association was a small but significant step forward. Nevertheless,
much work still had to be done. That topic should certainly be raised at the
Fourth World Conference on Women.

47. In order to empower women, society needed to be transformed. To that end
it was crucial to develop strategies for redistributing paid and unpaid labour
between the sexes and for increasing the number of women in decision-making.
The debate on the empowerment of women should be linked with the debate on
sustainable development. Women must not be used as instruments in environmental
issues; they must play an active role as individuals in need of empowerment to
improve their socio-economic position.

48. Concerning the Fourth World Conference on Women, the Netherlands attached
importance to national preparatory committees, financing for preparatory
activities, and criteria for the admission to the Conference of non-governmental
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organizations with no consultative status, since their participation in the
Conference and the preparatory meetings was extremely valuable.

49. Mrs. ANSELMI (Italy) said that the new legislative measures designed to
benefit women in her country had not been fully implemented. As a result of
pressure exerted by women’s movements, a new law had been passed providing for
the establishment of a national commission for gender parity and equality. The
task of another commission established under the Ministry of Education was to
measure the integration of women’s issues into the educational curriculum.
Italian women must now go from the phase of demanding their rights to the phase
of mobilizing all necessary resources to support the changes that had already
taken place. Initially, the strengthening of women’s presence in all sectors
should be given top priority.

50. A national committee on equal opportunities in employment had also been set
up under a new law that provided for the reversal of roles. It was now
incumbent upon the employer to prove that he had not discriminated against
women. Obviously, the strength and scope of the law depended on the presence of
the trade unions. All those measures had been strengthened by a new law dealing
with incentives for women’s productive work in such areas as agriculture,
handicrafts and small businesses. Indeed, an important change had taken place
in recent years, with more and more women becoming managers of those businesses.
But women must make sure that the current economic crisis was not used as an
excuse to send them back to domestic work. The right to paid work must remain a
right for all human beings, including women. Furthermore, women must be
actively involved in important economic decisions.

51. Women’s access to employment was closely linked to their role in the
family: but a veritable cultural and political upheaval was needed to ensure
that the family became the primary purpose of social policies. Attention must
also be devoted to the problem of rural women.

52. Italian women were not satisfied with their low level of representation in
institutions of power. In that connection, new electoral laws had been passed,
and Parliament had welcomed some demands made by women for minimum quotas of
representation in Parliamentary bodies. Women should not fear to take office.
It was in the interest of all to eradicate age-old prejudices that had limited
women’s rights and refused to acknowledge their contribution to society. A
change in families, schools and the mass media was needed.

53. Ms. DUCCI (International Labour Organization (ILO)) said that social laws
would be changed by changing gender relationships. In the long term, the
success of international efforts could be measured only by their contribution to
the creation of a new definition of development for both developing and
industrialized countries as partners in the promotion of sustainable development
at the global level. Employment was central to the goal of "development with a
human face".

54. Countries of all categories were experiencing difficulties related to
employment. The time had come to review the very concept of employment: the
traditional concept had become irrelevant as the basis for development
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projections. In that regard, the women’s informal sector could perhaps serve as
a source of innovation. The positive and humane aspects of that more flexible
system of work could be adopted; it would permit a better balance between
private and public life, and between economic activities and family
responsibilities for all workers, leading to a more equitable distribution of
rights and duties between men and women with a corresponding benefit for
society. That scheme could work only if appropriate political, economic, social
and labour mechanisms were established to guarantee the rights of all workers.
That could be achieved through broad social consultations between workers,
employers and the Government. The main challenge was reconciling economic
growth with social progress.

55. ILO supported equal opportunity of employment as a human right and a
prerequisite for attaining real democracy, as a question of social justice and
poverty alleviation, and as an imperative for economic and social development.
ILO was taking part in the work of the United Nations system aimed at achieving
full equality for women before the dawn of a new century. In that regard, the
World Summit for Social Development and the Fourth World Conference on Women,
both to be held in 1995, would represent milestones along the path to equality.

AGENDA ITEM 108: RIGHT OF PEOPLES TO SELF-DETERMINATION (continued)

(b) EFFECTIVE REALIZATION OF THE RIGHT OF SELF-DETERMINATION THROUGH AUTONOMY
(continued ) (A/C.3/48/L.17 and L.25)

56. Mr. SUTOYO (Indonesia), introducing the proposed amendment in document
A/C.3/48/L.25 to draft decision A/C.3/48/L.17 on behalf of the States members of
the Non-Aligned Movement, said that the amendment was a compromise text
following a long and intensive debate by the open-ended working group on human
rights of the States members of the Non-Aligned Movement. He hoped that the
amendment would be acceptable to all delegations.

57. Ms. FENG Cui (China) said that her delegation wished to join in sponsoring
the amendment.

AGENDA ITEM 110: CRIME PREVENTION AND CRIMINAL JUSTICE (continued )
(A/C.3/48/L.9/Rev.1 and L.20/Rev.1)

58. Mr. FERNANDEZ (Cuba), introducing the proposed revised amendments in
document A/C.3/48/L.20/Rev.1 to draft resolution A/C.3/48/L.9/Rev.1, said that
the amendments were the result of broad consultations aimed at meeting the
legitimate concerns of many delegations. The amendments would improve the text
and make it easier for the draft resolution to enjoy broad acceptance.

The meeting rose at 1.15 p.m .


